
A German ci  zen asked his den  st for a copy 
of his medical records free of charge. He was 
dissa  sfi ed with the treatment he had received 
and was considering lodging a complaint. There 
was no agreement as to whether the pa  ent 
was en  tled to be provided with a copy of his 
medical records free of charge. The case went 
to court and reached the German Supreme 
Court, which referred several ques  ons to the 
Court of Jus  ce of the European Union (CJEU) 
for a preliminary ruling. In short, it asked for 
a ruling on whether the German rules, which 
allow the doctor to charge for a fi rst copy of the 
medical record, are in line with the General Data 
Protec  on Regula  on (GDPR). 
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The CJEU considers that the GDPR (ar  cles 
12.5 and 15.3) recognizes the pa  ent’s right to 
obtain a fi rst copy of his or her medical records 
without, in principle, incurring costs. According 
to the GDPR, the data controller (i.e. the den  st) 
may charge a reasonable fee when the pa  ent 
has already obtained a fi rst copy of his / her 
data free of charge and requests another copy. 
Furthermore, the CJEU clarifi es that the pa  ent 
is not obliged to indicate the reasons of their 
requests, and that the right of access covers 
any informa  on contained in the medical 
records, such as diagnoses, examina  on results, 
doctors’ assessments and any treatments or 
interven  ons carried out.

However, the CJEU specifi es that na  onal legis-
la  on requiring the pa  ent to cover the costs 
incurred by the doctor for genera  ng such a 
copy, even if it is a fi rst copy, would also be in 

line with GDPR. This limita  on of the pa  ent’s 
right must be necessary and propor  onate to 
safeguard the objec  ves of protec  ng public 
health and the freedom to conduct business of 
doctors. If pa  ents need to cover these costs, 
these should not be high in prac  ce, considering 
the common use of electronic medical records 
nowadays.
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In Spain, Law 41/2002, on pa  ent autonomy, 
recognizes the pa  ent’s right of access to the 
documenta  on of their medical records, in prin-
ciple without any limita  ons other than (i) res-
pect for the confi den  ality of the data of third 
par  es that may also be contained in the medi-
cal records, and (ii) the elimina  on of subjec  ve 
annota  ons by doctors if they so request. Law 
41/2002 also acknowledges the right to obtain a 
copy of the medical record. Regarding whether 
they should be free of charge for the pa  ent, cu-
rrent Spanish Law on Data Privacy (Organic Law 
3/2018) indicates that said copies will be free of 
charge in the terms established by the GDPR, 
specifi cally ar  cles 12.5 and 15.3, which are 
precisely those now interpreted by the CJEU. In 
other words, the fi rst copy requested must be 
free of charge for the pa  ent, but not necessa-
rily further copies.

In the Guide for pa  ents and healthcare users, 
published in 2019, the Spanish Data Protec  on 
Agency maintains the same criteria as the CJEU, 
sta  ng that it is not possible to charge pa  ents 
for providing them with a copy of their medi-
cal records, unless they request more than one 
copy, or the requests are very repe   ve. 
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